SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7th SEPTEMBER 2016 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr A Anderson, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Holder, Cllr A Norbury and Cllr L Hungin.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr G Brand, Mr A McCausland and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION: A resident raised his concerns about the proposed new route for the A355 as there would be no substantial measure to improve access from Longbottom Lane, despite the increased speed and flow of traffic which will only increase during HS2 construction.  The Parish Council have asked to be included on the formal consultation for the option assessment.  This matter will be chased.  (Action - Cllr Norton).  It was stated the Seer Green was well known for the well that was situated on the grass verge at the junction of Chalfont Road and Orchard Road formerly known as ‘the wide place’. It was asked if a well structure could be reinstated in this position, however it was thought that the location of the well was now in the front garden of the neighbouring property.  The ownership of this piece of land will be identified.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  Andrew McCausland came to introduce himself as the new Minister for Seer Green Baptist Church and said he and his family had received a very warm welcome from the community.  He was welcomed by the Parish Council.  
A resident asked if he could construct an owl nesting box to be positioned in Green Wood.  This was agreed and the resident was thanked.  A resident informed the council that the British Legion have offered flags for placing around the War Memorial on Remembrance Sunday and that she was happy to arrange this.  This was approved.
The Chairman asked for everyone to show respect for others during the meeting.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr O Davison-Oakley.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Hughes and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The vision splay has been cleared of overgrowing vegetation at the dangerous junction at Longbottom Lane and Potkiln Lane.
· The previous meeting had approved a community flower bed; however concern had been raised by a Councillor with the Chairman of the Gardeners Association so the project is on hold until further discussions can be held.
· An area of Green Meadow is going to be left to grow wild during the next growing season.
· A framework document has been prepared for the Neighbourhood Plan which will be discussed with Councillors. (Action – Cllr Norton) 
· The order for the cherry trees has been put on hold as the council have now been informed that they will have to request a cultivation licence.  However there is difficulty in ordering the licence as there are no mature tree suppliers on the BCC recommended list of suppliers.  The situation will be escalated to County Councillor Tim Butcher for his support with the application.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· Contact has been made with the Facilities Manager at Perkin Elmer to clear brambles in Green Wood and possibly other work around the village.  The date and resources have yet to be agreed.  (Action - Cllr Hughes)
· The brambles on Bayne Hill near the junction with Longbottom Lane will be cleared at the end of September.
· The streetlight at 54 Farmers Way still has a broken cover.  This will be chased.  (Action – Clerk)
· The toddler swings have had the chains and worn bushels replaced.
· The shackle bolt on the Birds Nest swing has been replaced.
· A vote was taken on whether a fence should be reinstated near to the rear gate in Green Meadow which gives access to the school.  The majority voted against installing the fence but the area will be monitored.
· There has been lots of positive feedback received about the repainted playground equipment.
· The telegraph poles in the Recreation Ground car park have been placed on the gravel so that the area can be kept clear.
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  None.
Risk Inspections:    The July and August inspections were completed. A small ash tree that was marked for removal during the arboriculture inspection needs to be removed.  (Action - Cllr Hughes)  Concern was raised about a missing area of fence on Longbottom Lane but it was agreed that it was not causing a risk so will be left.  It had been previously agreed to replace the untidy gravel boards at the bottom of the fence in Jubilee Walk however it was unclear who owned the fence.  The matter will be discussed further with the owner of the Three Horseshoes.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Cllr Norbury will carry out the September inspection. (Action – Cllr Norbury)
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been updated.  A new proposal for this procedure will be discussed with the Clerk.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)  The RoSPA report for Green Meadow has been reviewed and a table of recommendations has been produced to ensure that the key actions have been undertaken.
4. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  There were no declarations of interest.
5. Correspondence:
· Confirmation had been received from Chiltern District Council of the Tree Preservation Order No 5 for land at 72 Chalfont Road.
· Results and judges comments have been received from the Bucks Best Kept Village Competition.  Seer Green was runner up in the DeFraine Cup.
· The completed external audit had been returned by Mazars.  There were no comments.
· Mr Neil Gibson, Interim Chief Executive of Bucks County Council has written to the council asking for an opportunity for representatives of BCC to meet members of the parish council to discuss streamlining local government.  The meeting has been scheduled for 22nd November.  The time and venue is to be arranged. (Action – Clerk)
· Chiltern and South Bucks District Councils Planning Policy had requested information for their joint Strategic Flood Risk Assessment.  A report has been submitted.
· A resident has asked for the Parish Council to apply for lottery funding so that land at the Recreation Ground could be used to have two hard tennis courts installed.  This will be discussed at a future meeting.
· An order has been placed with Abacus Playgrounds for a new green mulch bond surface to be installed under the Trio Venturer climbing frame on Monday 12th September.
· An application has been submitted to the Bucks County Council (BCC) Local Area Forum for new village entrance signs.  
· Two quotations (one written and one verbal) had been received to replace the roof on the bus shelter on Chalfont Road.  The verbal quotation was significantly cheaper so the contractor will be requested to place this in writing and once received this will be approved for action.  The neighbour will be notified when work is due to commence.  (Action – Clerk)
· A quotation for a new streetlight on Newbarn Lane was approved but it was agreed to not order the embellishment kit.  (Action – Clerk)
6.
Finance  
Payments to 7th September amounting to:-              
 £12,041.41
Income:- 




         
   £1,213.82

Closing balance of all accounts at 31 August:-
 £61,374.35
During the difficult process to add Cllr Tim Norton to the current account and No.2 account bank mandate it became apparent that Lloyds Bank in Beaconsfield have lost the previous mandate that removed three Councillors and added two.  It was also raised that it was unsatisfactory to now be charged for the account.  A formal complaint has been lodged for the service received.   (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  Following a letter from Bucks Building Society advising that on 1st September the interest rate will change from 1.25% to 0.75%.  Following research it was stated that unfortunately there was no deposit account with a better rate of interest 
7. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  
Permitted

CH/2016/1246/FA
1 Bayne Hill Close, Seer Green, HP9 2QQ

Single storey side/rear extension incorporating habitable accommodation in garage, new detached garage to the front with ancillary accommodation above and new vehicular access (amendment to planning permission CH/2016/0704/FA).

CH/2016/1222/FA
25 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT

Single storey side rear infill extension.

CH/2016/1195/VRC
29 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Variation of conditions 2, 5 and 6 of planning permission CH/2013/0633/FA to allow for additional roof lights on main roof, roof tiles changed from clay tiles to terracotta tiles, additional window to front porch, alterations to ground floor and first floor windows on side elevations, restricted opening of first floor bathroom window and addition of roof lantern and chimney to single storey rear extension (Retrospective).

CH/2016/1044/FA
The Joyce, Newbarn Lane, HP9 2QZ

Single storey front and rear extensions and first floor side extension.

CH/2016/1106/FA
Two Ways, 8 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XS

Increased roof ridge height to create two storey dwelling with front and rear dormer windows, extensions and alterations to front driveway and hardstanding.

CH/2016/0822/FA
37 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP

Replacement detached garage.
CH/2016/1027/FA
Brown Beeches, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QZ

Increase in roof ridge height to facilitate extended first floor accommodation, single storey side extension and extended front porch canopy.

CH/2016/0984/FA
18 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YW

Single storey outbuilding with attached lean to (retrospective).

CH/2016/0910/FA
Grove Lodge, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Demolition of existing garage, construction of garage building with four rooflights and room above, glazed single storey link to single storey side extension, conversion of loft to habitable accommodation and fenestration alteration.

CH/2016/0872/FA
4 Greenwood Close, Seer Green, HP9 2SL

Single storey rear extension.

CH/2016/0884/FA
15 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT

First floor side and single storey rear extensions and part conversion of garage to habitable accommodation.

CH/2016/0863/FA
Steynings, 11 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YN 

Part two storey part single storey side/rear extension and single storey front porch extension.

CH/2016/0829/FA
Oak Underwood, Long Grove, HP9 2QH

New and replacement entrance gates and piers.

CH/2016/0764/FA
Woodbridge, 8 Seer Mead, HP9 2QL 

Part single part two storey side/rear extension and extension to existing front porch.

CH/2016/0380/FA
Gabriella House, 8 Princess Grove, HP9 2GN

Erection of 21m length of 1.8m height close board fencing.

8.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. TRAFFIC CALMING scheme:  An initial meeting has been held with BCC Transport for Bucks, who have agreed to a formal consultation for the proposed double yellow line scheme in both Chalfont Road and at the entrance of Howard Road.  The Parish Council will approve the proposed layout drawing and the consultation before it is delivered to local residents and businesses. 
ii. VILLAGE entrances:   Different designs of village signs were presented and a design had been put together to demonstrate how they could look for Seer Green.  Further designs for artwork for the proposed new shield were also presented. It was agreed to put together a mock up of how the shield could be incorporated into the village sign and it will be sent to BCC for costing. (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Holder)  
iii. NEWSLETTER: The following articles were agreed for the next Newsletter; Bucks Best Kept Village Results, Community Award 2016, an update on the Joint Local Plan (Action – Cllr Norton), an introduction to the new Parish Councillors (Action – Cllr Norbury, Cllr Hungin), repainting of the play equipment, Traffic Calming (Action - Cllr Thomas), Christmas Lights (Action – Cllr Holder), Remembrance Day service (Action - Cllr Scourfield), new football goals (Action – Cllr Anderson).  
9.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The title deeds for the building have been received and will be placed in the safe at Lloyds Bank.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  A quotation had been received to repair the car park potholes which are beginning to form.  The boiler will be serviced on 8th September.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, LAND AND SERVICES:   Following a recent visual survey report by the Chiltern Woodlands Project (CWP) officer of the trees maintained throughout the village by the Parish Council, the three mature ash trees by the entrance to Green Meadow were highlighted as cause for concern. A subsequent meeting took place with an arboriculturist who recommended the Parish Council have some specialist tests carried out.  Following these tests a comprehensive report followed which stated that there were no major concerns but suggested some remedial work. A further list of recommended work from the CWP report will be prioritised.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Hughes)  Cllr Hughes and Cllr Scourfield will meet with a contractor to obtain a quotation for the work.  Cllr Scourfield will meet with a subsequent contractor for a second quotation.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Scourfield)  Following continued anti social behaviour at the Recreation Ground it was agreed to chase a quotation for CCTV. The person responsible for dealing with anti-social behaviour at Chiltern District Council will also be contacted about possible funding. (Action – Cllr Hughes)  The School will be contacted about the costs for their CCTV.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  The footpath to the Recreation Ground requires a second cut which will be requested.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Concerns were raised about the untidy border of Green Meadow.  A meeting will be held to discuss these concerns. (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Holder, Clerk)  It was agreed to cut a two foot circle around each of the trees in Green Meadow to stop the trunks being damaged by the mowers.  The grass cutting company will also be asked to take more care.  (Action – Clerk)  A serrated metal implement has been planted with a new cherry tree in Green Meadow.  It will be investigated to see if it can be removed.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
10.
Any Other Business:    It was reported that the pavements in Howard Road and Bayne Hill are unsafe.  A trip hazard of over 20mm will be repaired by BCC.  The poor condition of Howard Crescent and Howard Road has been reported to BCC who did not currently have the funds to resurface the area.  The pavement in Bayne Hill will be reported.  (Action – Cllr Norbury)  It was reported that overhanging foliage from the Princess Grove entrance is causing an issue.  This will be reported to the management company.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  A bench in Green Meadow is suffering from rust and will be repainted.  (Action – Cllr Norbury)  The wreaths on the War Memorial will be removed at the end of September.  (Action – Cllr Norbury)  The land at the front of Cherrywood Close will be checked with Land Registry to see who it is owned by.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  It was asked if volunteers could help with marshalling the road closure on Sunday 13th November for the Remembrance Day Service.  Cllr Norbury and the Clerk agreed to help.  (Action – Cllr Norbury, Clerk)  The meeting closed at 9.52pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 5th October 2016, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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